	Unconfirmed


MINUTES of the meeting of the STANDARDS COMMITTEE held in the Britten Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Thursday 13 July 2006 at 2 pm.

PRESENT: 

Mrs M E Anderson (Independent Community Member), Cllr Stefan Oliver, Cllr Keith Patience and Cllr David Wood.

Cllr Ann Rodwell was unable to attend and was substituted by Cllr Peter Beer

Prior to the commencement of formal business the Committee was advised that Cllr Ann Rodwell had replaced Cllr Charles Michell as a member of the Committee.

1. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. Election of chairman

Mrs M E Anderson was elected Chairman of the Committee for the ensuing year.

3. Election of Vice Chairman

Cllr Stefan Oliver was elected Vice Chairman of the Committee for the ensuing year.

4. Confirmation of Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 18 April 2006 were confirmed as an accurate record and were signed by the Chairman.

5. Standards Committee - Information Digest

The Committee considered report ST06/12 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to note actions taken on issues raised at the last meeting and other issues that had arisen since the last meeting. The Committee was also provided with information on other items detailed in the minutes which had not been included in the report.

(a) DVD – ‘Going Local’ – Investigations and Hearings

The Committee agreed that the DVD should be shown to all Councillors as soon as possible. It was suggested that this should be following the next County Council meeting. However as there was already a training event scheduled for the next Council meeting it may mean that this would have to be deferred until an appropriate County Council meeting. 

(b)  Councillors’ Learning and Development

In response to a question, the Committee was advised that Customer Service Direct’s Learning and Development Team would be providing administrative and professional support for delivering training programmes for Councillors as they currently do for staff. The Councillors’ Learning and Development Reference Group set up on this Committee’s recommendation that there should be a coordinated approach to councillor learning and development and will work with officers to develop a comprehensive training programme for Councillors. Whilst the Committee had hoped that a training programme would have been available by September to cover such items as councillor induction and on going training, it was confirmed that it would take longer than this to launch a full programme but individual modules would become available from September. 

The Committee was advised that the Councillors on the Learning and Development Reference Group were Cllr Colin Spence, Cllr Eleanor Ramsey, Cllr Ben Redsell, Cllr Kathy Pollard and Cllr Julian Swainson. The Committee noted that it was this Committee’s role and responsibility to ensure that all councillors received appropriate training. 

The Committee agreed that a report should be provided to the next Committee meeting detailing the current position on the preparation and delivery of a learning and development programme for Councillors.

(c) Independent Community Members

The Committee was advised that interviews had taken place with candidates to fill the vacancy for an Independent Community Member. There had been a number of good candidates and County Council at its meeting on 25 July 2006 would be recommended to appoint Mr M E Brenton.

(d) Cases of Interest

The Committee considered the schedule attached as appendix 2 to the report detailing cases of interest to all Standards Committees should be specifically highlighted to all Councillors. The Committee Administrator was asked to circulate this schedule to all Councillors and to ensure that future schedules were also distributed to all Councillors.

(e) Consultation on the Review of the Electoral Commission

A comment was made that where a school had been used as a polling station, that in one instance, a member of the public had been able to enter the school where teaching was taking place, rather than be restricted to the area allocated to the polling station.

Whilst the Committee had not made any comments before the end of the consultation period it was agreed that this comment would be forwarded to the Electoral Commission.

(f) Payment of an allowance for Independent community members

The Committee was advised that County Council would be asked to consider the payment of a special responsibility allowance to independent community members at its meeting on 25 July 2006. 

(g) Protocol for the use of Council Resources by Councillors

The Committee was advised that the Protocol had not been finalised. This was because the protocol referred to the arrangements that applied to staff which had not been finalised. When this had been completed the Protocol for Councillors would be submitted to County Council for approval. In response to a question the Committee was advised that the amendments to the staff arrangements would shortly be finalised. 

Decision: The Committee noted the report and agreed:

(a) to recommend that the DVD – ‘Going Local’ – Investigations and Hearings should be shown to all councillors as soon as possible following the next appropriate County Council meeting.

(b) that a report be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee outlining the progress made in developing and implementing a learning and development programme for Councillors.

(c) that the Electoral Commission be advised of concerns about ensuring adequate security was in place on the school site on polling day to prevent access to the school by electors.

(d)
that the Committee Administrator would make arrangements to circulate the list of cases of interest to Standards Committees in Suffolk to all Councillors.

Reason for decision: That as it was the Committee’s responsibility to advise on training and to maintain high standards of conduct for all members and the Committee wished to ensure that all Councillors were given the opportunity to view the DVD and have access to learning and development programmes as soon as possible.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

6. Local Government Ombudsman AnnuaL Letter 2005/2006

The Committee considered report ST06/13 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to comment on the information provided in the Local Government Ombudsman Annual Letter 2005/06.

The Committee was advised that although it was recognised that the number of complaints for the previous year had fallen substantially in relation to earlier years that this had partly arisen because the number of complaints for 2004/05 had been less than average. There had however been one case where the Ombudsman had found maladministration against the Council and this case had been reported to the Committee earlier in the year.

The Committee was concerned about the particular case detailed in the Ombudsman’s letter where it had taken social services 77 days to respond to an individual case. It was recognised that complaints that had been considered by the Ombudsman were often very complex and that as a result, it was possible that it may take longer than the target of 28 days to provide a full response. 

The Committee wished to understand the process that had been followed in this particular case and requested that a report be prepared for the next meeting to enable it to form a view on the process.

A comment was made that the Ombudsman’s letter should provide more detail to enable the Committee to understand problems and issues. It was considered that this was important, as Councillors were not involved in individual complaints until they considered the Ombudsmen’s letter. The Committee agreed that the Ombudsman should be requested to provide additional information in future reports.

The Committee considered that training courses on ‘Good Complaint Handling’ and ‘Effective Complaint Handling’ offered by the Ombudsman represented good value for money. The Committee was advised that officers were exploring the possibility that a training course could be arranged with other local authorities so that the cost of the course could be shared in any event.

Decision: The Committee agreed that:

(a) it would receive a report at its next meeting on the particular social care case where it had taken 77 days to respond to the Ombudsman, together with a summary of the social care statutory complaints procedure,

(b) the Local Government Ombudsman be advised that more detail should be included in his annual letter in future years, 

(c) arrangements be made for training courses on complaint handling to be delivered by the Local Government Ombudsman for officers and that if possible officers from other local authorities be invited to attend.

Reason for decision: The Committee wished to review the additional information provided on the individual case before deciding on further action and wished to ensure that in the future the annual letter contained more detailed information.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

7. Compliments and Complaints Annual report 2005/06

The Committee considered report ST06/14 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to consider any further actions necessary as a result of considering the annual report. The Committee was advised of an amendment to the report, on page 14 paragraph 46, the figure for total compliments in 2005/06 should read 489 not 189.

The Committee was advised that the G Biz system was a system designed to initially be used to record complaints received by Customer Service Direct. It also automatically acknowledged receipt of complaints within 5 working days and monitored progress ensuring that a reply was forwarded to the complainant within 20 working days. 

The Committee was advised that Environment & Transport Directorate were piloting a scheme under which they recorded all complaints on the G Biz system, even those that had not been received by Customer Service Direct. It was confirmed that the Directorate had benefited from this action in that complaints were processed more quickly and because of the information on the system, managers were able to ensure that complaints were cleared effectively and efficiently.

Decision: The Committee noted the report.

Reason for decision: The Committee accepted that it would consider whether to request any additional information after it had reviewed the individual case at its next meeting.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

8. Ethical Governance Audit

The Committee was provided with a PowerPoint presentation [copy in the minute book] on the Ethical Governance audit which would be taking place within the County Council in the near future.

The Committee was advised that the Standards Committee played a leading role in the audit as the committee would be the first point of contact for the auditors. It was felt that the Committee had taken a number of positive steps to comply with the audit requirements. It had met on a quarterly basis, had introduced protocols into the constitution and had sound processes in place to monitor and update the Register of Members’ interests.

The Committee recognised that all Councillors and Officers could be contacted as part of the audit process and that a result it was important that they received the necessary briefing. 

Decision: The Committee agreed that the Monitoring Officer would make arrangements for a summary of his presentation on the ethical governance audit to be circulated to all councillors. 

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that it was important for all Councillors to be briefed on the Ethical Governance Audit before the audit commenced.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

9. Dates for Future Meetings

Decision: The Committee agreed that dates for future meetings should be changed and the Committee Administrator would seek to find alternative dates for meetings and would circulate these to Members of the Committee for agreement.

Reason for decision: A number of the scheduled meetings would be held on dates which Committee members would not be able to attend and there was the possibility that meetings would not be quorate.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 3.30 pm
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